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HE VALLEY OF HORSES THE MAMMOTH HUNTERS THE PLAINS OF PASSAGE THE
One day, as the prefect sat [in his house], the watchman came in to him and said, "O my lord, the Jew goeth to the house of such an one."
Whereupon El Atwesh arose and went forth alone, taking with him none but myself. As he went along, he said to me, "Indeed, this [woman] is a fat
piece of meat." (109) And we gave not over going till we came to the door of the house and stood there till a slave-girl came out, as if to buy them
somewhat. We waited till she opened the door, whereupon, without further parley, we forced our way into the house and rushed in upon the girl,
whom we found seated with the Jew in a saloon with four estrades, and cooking-pots and candles therein. When her eyes fell on the prefect, she
knew him and rising to her feet, said, "Welcome and fair welcome! Great honour hath betided me by my lord's visit and indeed thou honourest my
dwelling.".?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND OUR LORD JESUS..As for the princess Mariyeh, when she returned to her palace, she
bethought herself concerning the affair of El Abbas, repenting her of that which she had done, and the love of him took root in her heart. So, when
the night darkened upon her, she dismissed all her women and bringing out the letters, to wit, those which El Abbas had written, fell to reading
them and weeping. She gave not over weeping her night long, and when she arose in the morning, she called a damsel of her slave-girls, Shefikeh
by name, and said to her, "O damsel, I purpose to discover to thee mine affair, and I charge thee keep my secret; to wit, I would have thee betake
thyself to the house of the nurse, who used to serve me, and fetch her to me, for that I have grave occasion for her.".? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of
the New Cairo Police dciv.135. Jouder and his Brothers dcvi.It is related that Ibn es Semmak (162) went in one day to Er Reshid and the Khalif,
being athirst, called for drink. So his cup was brought him, and when he took it, Ibn es Semmak said to him, "Softly, O Commander of the Faithful!
If thou wert denied this draught, with what wouldst thou buy it?" "With the half of my kingdom," answered the Khalif; and Ibn es Semmak said,
"Drink and God prosper it to thee!" Then, when he had drunken, he said to him, "If thou wert denied the going forth of the draught from thy body,
with what wouldst thou buy its issue?" "With the whole of my kingdom," answered Er Reshid: and Ibn es Semmak said, "O Commander of the
Faithful, verily, a kingdom that weigheth not in the balance against a draught [of water] or a voiding of urine is not worth the striving for." And
Haroun wept..Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the, iii. 199.? ? ? ? ? a. The Adventures of Beloukiya cccclxxxvi.Meanwhile, they carried the
damsel into the Commander of the Faithful and she pleased him; so he assigned her a lodging of the apartments of choice. She abode in the palace,
eating not neither drinking and ceasing not from weeping night nor day, till, one night, the Khalif sent for her to his sitting-chamber and said to her,
"O Sitt el Milah, be of good heart and cheerful eye, for I will make thy rank higher than [any of] the concubines and thou shall see that which shall
rejoice thee." She kissed the earth and wept; whereupon the Khalif called for her lute and bade her sing. So she improvised and sang the following
verses, in accordance with that which was in her heart:.161. King Jelyaad of Hind and his Vizier Shimas: whereafter ensueth the History of King
Wird Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women and Viziers dcccxciz.Now it was the night-season. So the soldiers carried him without the city,
thinking to crucify him, when, behold, there came out upon them thieves and fell in on them with swords and [other] weapons. Thereupon the
guards left him whom they purposed to put to death [and took to flight], whilst the man who was going to slaughter fled forth at a venture and
plunging into the desert, knew not whither he went before he found himself in a thicket and there came out upon him a lion of frightful aspect,
which snatched him up and set him under him. Then he went up to a tree and tearing it up by the roots, covered the man therewith and made off
into the thicket, in quest of the lioness..? ? ? ? ? I supplicate Him, who parted us and doomed Our separation, that we may meet again..26. Nimeh
ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.? ? ? ? ? Lovely with longing for its love's embrace, The fear of his estrangement makes it lean..10. The
Enchanted Horse ccxlir.? ? ? ? ? d. Prince Bihzad ccccliii.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dxlvi.Therewith the king was filled
with wrath and said, "Bring him forthright," So they brought the youth before him, shackled, and the king said to him, "Out on thee! Thou hast
sinned a great sin and the time of thy life hath been long; (112) but needs must we put thee to death, for that there is for us no ease in thy life after
this," "O king," answered he, "know that I, by Allah, am guiltless, and by reason of this I hope for life, for that he who is guiltless of offence goeth
not in fear of punishment neither maketh great his mourning and his concern; but whoso hath sinned, needs must his sin be expiated upon him,
though his life be prolonged, and it shall overtake him, even as it overtook Dadbin the king and his vizier." "How was that?" asked Azadbekht, and
the youth said,.?Story of Abou Sabir..But for the spying of the eyes [ill-omened,] we had seen, i. 50..Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the
Khalif El Maraoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..71. Haroun er Reshid and the two Girls ccclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? So shall we quaff the cups in
ease and cheer, In endless joyance, quit of care and woe..? ? ? ? ? To Baghdad upon a matter of all moment do I fare, For the love of one whose
beauties have my reason led astray..? ? ? ? ? Yet, an thou wilt vouchsafe thy favours unto me, My sabre thou shalt see the foemen put to flight;.? ? ?
? ? e. The Barber's Story cxliii.Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth
thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and improvised on the tuberose, saying:.? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have spread our
bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..There was once a man of Nishapour, (1) who had a wife of the utmost
loveliness and piety, and he was minded to set out on the pilgrimage. So he commended his wife to the care of his brother and besought him to aid
her in her affairs and further her to her desires till he should return, so they both abode alive and well. Then he took ship and departed and his
absence was prolonged. Meanwhile, the brother went in to his brother's wife, at all times and seasons, and questioned her of her circumstances and
went about her occasions; and when his visits to her were prolonged and he heard her speech and looked upon her face, the love of her gat hold
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upon his heart and he became distraught with passion for her and his soul prompted him [to evil]. So he besought her to lie with him, but she
refused and chid him for his foul deed, and he found him no way unto presumption; (2) wherefore he importuned her with soft speech and
gentleness..Woman of the Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid and the, i. 57..Khelbes and his Wife and the Learned Man, i. 301..? ? ? ? ? Forbear thy
verse-making, O thou that harbourest in the camp, Lest to the gleemen thou become a name of wonderment..10. The Birds and Beasts and the Son
of Adam cxlvi.91. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.When the cook heard this, he said in himself, 'It will do me no hurt if I
imprison him and shackle him and bring him what he may work at. If he tell truth, I will let him live, and if he prove a liar, I will slay him.' So he
took a pair of stout shackles and clapping them on Selim's legs, imprisoned him within his house and set over him one who should guard him. Then
he questioned him of what tools he needed to work withal. Selim set forth to him that which he required, and the cook went out from him and
presently returning, brought him all he needed. So Selim sat and wrought at his craft; and he used every day to earn two dinars; and this was his
wont and usance with the cook, whilst the latter fed him not but half his fill..82. The Ignorant Man who set up for a Schoolmaster dclxvii.King
Shah Bekht and his Vizier Er Rehwan, i. 215..78. Mesrour and Ibn el Caribi dclxii.? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, by Him who letteth waste my frame, have
ruth on me And quench my yearning and the fires by passion in me fed..24. The Ten Viziers; or the History of King Azad- bekht and his Son
ccccxxxv.'There was once an old man renowned for roguery, and he went, he and his mates, to one of the markets and stole thence a parcel of
stuffs. Then they separated and returned each to his quarter. Awhile after this, the old man assembled a company of his fellows and one of them
pulled out a costly piece of stuff and said, "Will any one of you sell this piece of stuff in its own market whence it was stolen, that we may confess
his [pre-eminence in] sharping?" Quoth the old man, "I will;" and they said, "Go, and God the Most High prosper thee!".? ? ? ? ? My clothes of
sendal are, my veil of the sun's light, The very handiwork of God the Lord Most High..? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story xxix.As for Abou Sabir, when
he returned, he saw not his wife and read what was written on the ground, wherefore he wept and sat [awhile] sorrowing. Then said he to himself,
'O Abou Sabir, it behoveth thee to be patient, for belike there shall betide [thee] an affair yet sorer than this and more grievous;' and he went forth
wandering at a venture, like to the love-distraught, the madman, till he came to a sort of labourers working upon the palace of the king, by way of
forced labour. When [the overseers] saw him, they laid hold of him and said to him, 'Work thou with these folk at the palace of the king; else will
we imprison thee for life.' So he fell to working with them as a labourer and every day they gave him a cake of bread. He wrought with them a
month's space, till it chanced that one of the labourers mounted a ladder and falling, broke his leg; whereupon he cried out and wept. Quoth Abou
Sabir to him, 'Have patience and weep not; for thou shall find ease in thy patience.' But the man said to him, 'How long shall I have patience?' And
he answered, saying, 'Patience bringeth a man forth of the bottom of the pit and seateth him on the throne of the kingdom.'.123. The Blacksmith
who could Handle Fire without Hurt cccclxxi.I blessed him and thanked him and abode with him in all honour and consideration, till, after a little,
the merchants came, even as he had said, and bought and sold and bartered; and when they were about to depart, my master came to me and said,
'The merchants are about to depart; arise, that thou mayst go with them to thy country.' So I betook myself to the folk, and behold, they had bought
great store of elephants' bones and bound up their loads and embarked in the ship; and my master took passage for me with them and paid my hire
and all that was chargeable upon me. (220) Moreover, he gave me great store of goods and we set sail and passed from island to island, till we
traversed the sea and arrived at the port of our destination; whereupon the merchants brought out their goods and sold; and I also brought out that
which was with me and sold it at a good profit..? ? ? ? ? For the longing that abideth in my heart is hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved
one. Answer nothing, but obey..? ? ? ? ? Nor, like others a little ere morning appear who bawl, "Come to safety!" (58) I stand up to prayer..? ? ? ? ?
Still do I yearn, whilst passion's fire flames in my liver aye; For parting's shafts have smitten me and done my strength away..? ? ? ? ? Say, by the
lightnings of thy teeth and thy soul's pure desire, Moan'st thou as moan the doves and is thy heart for doubt on fire?.THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF
SINDBAD THE SAILOR..2. The Fisherman and the Genie iii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? nb. Story of the Old Sharper dccccxl.? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed,
thou dost comprise; so who shall vie with thee And who shall blame me if for love of such a fair I'm sped?.There was once, in a province of Persia,
a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate, endowed with majesty and venerance and having troops and guards at his command; but he was
childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up and was comely and learned all manner of
knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and [adorned with] jewels and paintings. When the
prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the picture [of a woman], than whom he had never beheld a fairer of aspect, and she was compassed
about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in a swoon and became distraught for love of her. Then he sat under the picture, till, one day, his
father came in to him and finding him wasted of body and changed of colour, by reason of his [continual] looking on that picture, thought that he
was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to one of his boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn
what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he confessed to
him that his malady was caused by the picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what ailed his son, whereupon he transported the prince to
another palace and made his former lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was entertained therein, he questioned of the picture, but
none could give him tidings thereof..Then the prince's mother bade fetch the five slave-girls to that assembly; whereupon they came and the ten
damsels foregathered. The queen seated five of them on her son's right hand and other five on his left and the folk assembled about them. Then she
bade the five who had remained with her speak forth somewhat of verse, so they might entertain therewith the assembly and that El Abbas might
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rejoice therein. Now she had clad them in the richest of raiment and adorned them with trinkets and ornaments and wroughten work of gold and
silver and collars of gold, set with pearls and jewels. So they came forward, with harps and lutes and psalteries and recorders and other instruments
of music before them, and one of them, a damsel who came from the land of China and whose name was Baoutheh, advanced and tightened the
strings of her lute. Then she cried out from the top of her head (127) and improvising, sang the following verses:.27. Alaeddin Abou es Shamat
dxx.Now the lodging in question adjoined the king's house, and whilst the merchant was rejoicing in this and saying, 'Verily, my luck hath returned
and I shall live in this king's shadow the rest of my life,' he espied an opening walled up with stones and clay. So he pulled out the stones and
clearing away the earth from the opening, found that it was a window giving upon the lodging of the king's women. When he saw this, he was
affrighted and rising in haste, fetched clay and stopped it up again. But one of the eunuchs saw him and misdoubting of him, repaired to the Sultan
and told him of this. So he came and seeing the stones pulled out, was wroth with the merchant and said to him, 'Is this my recompense from thee,
that thou seekest to violate my harem?' And he bade pluck out his eyes. So they did as he commanded and the merchant took his eyes in his hand
and said, 'How long [wilt thou afflict me], O star of ill-omen? First my wealth and now my life!' And he bewailed himself, saying, 'Endeavour
profiteth me nought against evil fortune. The Compassionate aided me not and endeavour was useless.'.When a year had elapsed, there came to the
city a ship, wherein were merchants and goods galore. Now it was of their usance, from time immemorial, that, when there came a ship to the city,
the king sent unto it such of his servants as he trusted in, who took charge of the goods, so they might be [first of all] shown to the king, who
bought such of them as befitted him and gave the merchants leave to sell the rest. So he sent, as of wont, one who should go up to the ship and seal
up the goods and set over them who should keep watch over them..Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare, iii. 211.128. The
Ferryman of the Nile and the Hermit cccclxxix.Officer's Story, The Thirteenth, ii. 181..? ? ? ? ? If in night's blackness thou hast plunged into the
desert's heart And hast denied thine eyes the taste of sleep and its delight,.? ? ? ? ? How many a victim of the pangs of love-liking hath died! Tired
is my patience, but of blame my censors never tire..76 En Numan and the Arab of the Benou Tai dclx.? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the rose
of thy soft cheek, declare My basil, (131) lily mine, to be the myrtles of thy hair..7. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxix.Relief of God, Of the
Speedy, i. 174..Presently, the vizier entered and the king signed to him to cause avoid the place. So he signed to those who were present to
withdraw, and they departed; whereupon quoth the king to him, "How deemest thou, O excellent vizier, O loyal counsellor in all manner of
governance, of a vision I have seen in my sleep?" "What is it, O king?" asked the vizier, and Shah Bekht related to him his dream, adding, "And
indeed the sage interpreted it to me and said to me, 'An thou put not the vizier to death within a month, he will slay thee.' Now I am exceeding both
to put the like of thee to death, yet do I fear to leave thee on life. What then dost thou counsel me that I should do in this matter?" The vizier bowed
his head awhile, then raised it and said, "God prosper the king! Verily, it skills not to continue him on life of whom the king is afraid, and my
counsel is that thou make haste to put me to death.".Officer's Story, The Seventh, ii. 150..? ? ? ? ? i The Ninth Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.Cairo
(The Merchant of) and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, iii. 171..Quoth Shefikeh, "My mistress hath occasion for
thee; so come thou with me and I will engage to restore thee to thy dwelling in weal and safety." But the nurse answered, saying, "Indeed, her
palace is become forbidden (103) to me and never again will I enter therein, for that God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) of His
favour and bounty hath rendered me independent of her." So Shefikeh returned to her mistress and acquainted her with the nurse's words and that
wherein she was of affluence; whereupon Mariyeh confessed the unseemliness of her dealing with her and repented, whenas repentance profited
her not; and she abode in that her case days and nights, whilst the fire of longing flamed in her heart..All this while, Selim lay in shackles and strait
prison, and melancholy possessed him by reason of that whereinto he had fallen of that tribulation. Then, when troubles waxed on him and
affliction was prolonged, he fell sick of a sore sickness. When the cook saw his plight (and indeed he was like to perish for much suffering), he
loosed him from the shackles and bringing him forth of the prison, committed him to an old woman, who had a nose the bigness of a jug, and bade
her tend him and medicine him and serve him and entreat him kindly, so haply he might be made whole of that his sickness. So the old woman took
him and carrying him to her lodging, fell to tending him and giving him to eat and drink; and when he was quit of that torment, he recovered from
his malady..? ? ? ? ? Yea, to Baghdad I came, where rigour gave me chase And I was overthrown of cruelty and pride..Meanwhile, El Abbas abode
with his cousin Akil twenty days, after which he made ready for the journey to Baghdad and letting bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir,
divided it between himself and his cousin. Then he set out for Baghdad, and when he came within two days' journey of the city, he called his
servant Aamir and bade him mount his charger and forego him with the baggage-train and the cattle. So Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he
came to Baghdad, and the season of his entering was the first of the day; nor was there little child or hoary old man in the city but came forth to
divert himself with gazing on those flocks and herds and upon the goodliness of those slave-girls, and their wits were amazed at what they saw.
Presently the news reached the king that the young man El Abbas, who had gone forth from him, was come back with herds and rarities and slaves
and a mighty host and had taken up his sojourn without the city, whilst his servant Aamir was presently come to Baghdad, so he might make ready
dwelling- places for his lord, wherein he should take up his abode..? ? ? ? ? For if "Her grave above her is levelled" it be said, Of life and its
continuance no jot indeed reck I..? ? ? ? ? Crude amber (158) in its native land unheeded goes, but, when It comes abroad, upon the necks to raise it
men delight..14. Khelif the Fisherman (227) cccxxi.El Abbas from Akil his stead is come again, iii. 108..? ? ? ? ? How many a mirth-exciting joy
amid The raiment of ill chances lies in wait!.? ? ? ? ? Thou whose desire possesseth my soul, the love of whom Hold on my reins hath gotten and
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will not let me free,.? ? ? ? ? "Console thou thyself for his love," quoth they, "with another than he;" But, "Nay, by his life," answered I, "I'll never
forget him my dear!".? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Calender's Story liii.Now the king had a son, a pleasant child, called the Amir Mohammed, who was
comely of youth and sweet of speech; he had read in books and studied histories and above all things in the world he loved the telling and hearing
of verses and stories and anecdotes. He was dear to his father King Jemhour, for that he had none other son than he on life, and indeed he had
reared him in the lap of fondness and he was gifted with the utterest of beauty and grace and brightness and perfection. Moreover, he had learnt to
play upon the lute and upon all manner instruments of music and he was used to [carouse and] company with friends and brethren. Now it was of
his wont that, when the king rose to go to his sleeping-chamber, he would sit in his place and seek of me that I should entertain him with stories and
verses and pleasant anecdotes; and on this wise I abode with them a great while in all cheer and delight, and the prince still loved me with an
exceeding great love and entreated me with the utmost kindness..Selim followed him till he brought him to an underground chamber and showed
him somewhat of wine that was to his mind. So he occupied him with looking upon it and taking him at unawares, sprang upon him from behind
and cast him to the earth and sat upon his breast. Then he drew a knife and set it to his jugular; whereupon there betided Selim [that wherewithal]
God made him forget all that He had decreed [unto him], (72) and he said to the cook, 'Why dost thou this thing, O man? Be mindful of God the
Most High and fear Him. Seest thou not that I am a stranger? And indeed [I have left] behind me a defenceless woman. Why wilt thou slay me?'
Quoth the cook, 'Needs must I slay thee, so I may take thy good.' And Selim said, 'Take my good, but slay me not, neither enter into sin against me;
and do with me kindness, for that the taking of my money is lighter (73) than the taking of my life.'.? ? ? ? ? c. Hemmad the Bedouin's Story
cxliv.When the damsel (215) saw me in this plight, she said to me, "O man, tell me thy story, for, by Allah, an I may avail to thy deliverance, I will
assuredly further thee thereto." I gave ear to her speech and put faith in her loyalty and told her the story of the damsel whom I had seen [at the
lattice] and how I had fallen in love with her; whereupon quoth she, "If the girl belong to me, that which I possess is thine, and if she belong to my
father, I will demand her of him and deliver her to thee." Then she fell to calling slave-girl after slave-girl and showing them to me, till I saw the
damsel whom I loved and said, "This is she." Quoth my wife, "Let not thy heart be troubled, for this is my slave-girl. My father gave her to me and
I give her to thee. So comfort thyself and be of good heart and cheerful eye.".Now there was before us a high mountain, (200) rising [abruptly]
from the sea, and the ship fell off into an eddy, (201) which bore it on till presently it struck upon the skirt (202) of the mountain and broke in
sunder; whereupon the captain came down [from the mast], weeping, and said, 'God's will be done! Take leave of one another and look yourselves
out graves from to-day, for we have fallen into a predicament (203) from which there is no escape, and never yet hath any been cast away here and
come off alive.' So all the folk fell a-weeping and gave themselves up for lost, despairing of deliverance; friend took leave of friend and sore was
the mourning and lamentation; for that hope was cut off and they were left without guide or pilot. (204) Then all who were in the ship landed on the
skirt of the mountain and found themselves on a long island, whose shores were strewn with [wrecks], beyond count or reckoning, [of] ships that
had been cast away [there] and whose crews had perished; and there also were dry bones and dead bodies, heaped upon one another, and goods
without number and riches past count So we abode confounded, drunken, amazed, humbling ourselves [in supplication to God] and repenting us [of
having exposed ourselves to the perils of travel]; but repentance availed not in that place..? ? ? ? ? b. Bakoun's Story of the Hashish-Eater cxliii.? ?
? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..O'er all the fragrant flowers
that be I have the pref'rence aye, ii. 235..? ? ? ? ? Well-ground my polished sword is and thin and keen of edge And trenchant, eke, for smiting and
long my steel-barbed spear..Then they displayed Dinarzad in a second and a third and a fourth dress and she came forward, as she were the rising
sun, and swayed coquettishly to and fro; and indeed she was even as saith the poet of her in the following verses:.Now the merchant their father lay
asleep in the ship, and the crying of the boys troubled him; so he rose to call out to them [and silence them] and let the purse [with the thousand
dinars therein] fall among the bales of merchandise. He sought for it and finding it not, buffeted his head and seized upon the boys, saying, 'None
took the purse but you. Ye were playing about the bales, so ye might steal somewhat, and there was none here but you.' Then he took a staff and
laying hold of the children, fell to beating them and flogging them, whilst they wept, and the sailors came round about them and said, 'The boys of
this island are all thieves and robbers.' Then, of the greatness of the merchant's wrath, he swore that, if they brought not out the purse, he would
drown them in the sea; so when [by reason of their denial] his oath became binding upon him, he took the two boys and lashing them [each] to a
bundle of reeds, cast them into the sea..Tuhfeh entered the bath, after she had put off her clothes, and behold, the basin thereof was overlaid with
gold set with pearls and red rubies and green emeralds and other jewels; so she extolled the perfection of God the Most High and hallowed Him for
the magnificence of that which she saw of the attributes of that bath. Then she made her ablutions in that basin and pronouncing the Magnification
of Prohibition, (207) prayed the morning prayer and what else had escaped her of prayers; (208) after which she went out and walked in that garden
among jessamine and lavender and roses and camomile and gillyflowers and thyme and violets and sweet basil, till she came to the door of the
pavilion aforesaid and sat down therein, pondering that which should betide Er Reshid after her, whenas he should come to her pavilion and find
her not. She abode sunken in the sea of her solicitude, till presently sleep took her and she slept.I saw thee, O thou best of all the human race,
display, i. 46..So they wrapped him in the shroud and set him on the bier. Then they took up his bier and bearing him to the burial-place, laid him in
the grave (41) and threw the earth over him; after which the folk dispersed, but El Merouzi and the widow abode by the tomb, weeping, and gave
not over sitting till sundown, when the woman said to him, 'Come, let us go to the house, for this weeping will not profit us, nor will it restore the
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dead.' 'By Allah,' answered the sharper, 'I will not budge hence till I have slept and waked by this tomb ten days, with their nights!' When she heard
this his speech, she feared lest he should keep his word and his oath, and so her husband perish; but she said in herself, 'This fellow dissembleth: if
I go away and return to my house, he will abide by him a little while and go away.' And El Merouzi said to her, 'Arise, thou, and go away.'.? ? ? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? My pleasant life for loss of friends is troubled aye..When it was the eleventh day, the viziers betook them early in the morning to the king's
gate and said to him, "O king, the folk are assembled from the king's gate to the gibbet, so they may see [the execution of] the king's commandment
on the youth." So the king bade fetch the prisoner and they brought him; whereupon the viziers turned to him and said to him, "O vile of origin,
doth any hope of life remain with thee and lookest thou still for deliverance after this day?" "O wicked viziers," answered he, "shall a man of
understanding renounce hope in God the Most High? Indeed, howsoever a man be oppressed, there cometh to him deliverance from the midst of
stress and life from the midst of death, [as is shown by the case of] the prisoner and how God delivered him." "What is his story?" asked the king;
and the youth answered, saying, "O king, they tell that.One of the host am I of lovers sad and sere, ii. 252..? ? ? ? ? Yea, and how slaves and steeds
and good and virgin girls Were proffered thee to gift, thou hast not failed to cite,.Thy presence honoureth us and we, i. 13..So El Aziz sent after his
son and acquainted him with that which had passed; whereupon El Abbas called for four-and-twenty males and half a score horses [and as many
camels] and loaded the mules with pieces of silk and rags of leather and boxes of camphor and musk and the camels [and horses] with chests of
gold and silver. Moreover, he took the richest of the stuffs and wrapping them in pieces of gold-striped silk, laid them on the heads of porters, and
they fared on with the treasures till they reached the King of Baghdad's palace, whereupon all who were present dismounted in honour of El Abbas
and escorting him to the presence of King Ins ben Cais, displayed unto the latter all that they had with them of things of price. The king bade carry
all this into the harem and sent for the Cadis and the witnesses, who drew up the contract and married Mariyeh to Prince El Abbas, whereupon the
latter commanded to [slaughter] a thousand head of sheep and five hundred buffaloes. So they made the bride-feast and bade thereto all the tribes of
the Arabs, Bedouins and townsfolk, and the tables abode spread for the space of ten days..? ? ? ? ? Whose subtleness might well infect the
understanding folk; And secrets didst thou, in thy cheer, to us communicate..136. The History ot Gherib and his Brother Agib dcxxiv.On this wise
she abode a great while and indeed yearning for him came nigh to slay her; so she stood and watched for him one day at the door of her chamber
and straining him to her bosom, kissed him on the cheek and breast. At this moment, out came the master of the king's household and seeing her
embracing the youth, abode amazed. Then he asked to whom that chamber belonged and was answered, 'To Shah Khatoun, wife of the king,'
whereupon he turned back, trembling as [one smitten by] a thunderbolt. The king saw him quaking and said to him, 'Out on thee! what is the
matter?' 'O king,' answered he, 'what matter is graver than that which I see?' 'What seest thou?' asked the king and the officer said, 'I see that yonder
youth, who came with the eunuch, he brought not with him but on account of Shah Khatoun; for that I passed but now by her chamber door, and
she was standing, watching; [and when the youth came up,] she rose to him and clipped him and kissed him on his cheek.'.? ? ? ? ? Taper of hoofs
and straight of stature, in the dust They prance, as like a flood they pour across the plain;.Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..? ? ? ? ? Saying, "Thy fill
of union take; no spy is there on us, Whom we should fear, nor yet reproach our gladness may abate.".? ? ? ? ? How long shall I, in weariness, for
this estrangement pine, What while the spies of severance (106) do watch me all the night?.? ? ? ? ? I am filled full of longing pain and memory
and dole, That from the wasted body's wounds distract the anguished soul..When Selim found himself in that sorry plight and considered that
wherewith he was afflicted of tribulation and the contrariness of his fortune, in that he had been a king and was now returned to shackles and prison
and hunger, he wept and groaned and lamented and recited the following verses:.Therewith Wekhimeh was moved to exceeding delight and
drinking off the cup, ordered her twenty dresses of Greek brocade and a tray, wherein were thirty thousand dinars. Then she gave the cup to Queen
Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who took it and said, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, sing to me on the gillyflower.' Quoth she 'Hearkening and obedience,'
and improvised the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? In glory's raiment clad, by thee the stars of heaven are shamed And in amaze the full moon stares to
see thy goodlihead..Er Reshid considered her beauty and the goodliness of her singing and her eloquence and what not else she comprised of
qualities and rejoiced with an exceeding joyance; and for the stress of that which overcame him of delight, he descended from the couch and sitting
down with her upon the ground, said to her, 'Thou hast done well, O Tuhfeh. By Allah, thou art indeed a gift' (187) Then he turned to Ishac and
said to him, 'Thou dealtest not equitably, O Ishac, in the description of this damsel, (188) neither settest out all that she compriseth of goodliness
and skill; for that, by Allah, she is incomparably more skilful than thou; and I know of this craft that which none knoweth other than I!' 'By Allah,'
exclaimed Jaafer, 'thou sayst sooth, O my lord, O Commander of the Faithful. Indeed, this damsel hath done away my wit' Quoth Ishac, 'By Allah,
O Commander of the Faithful, I had said that there was not on the face of the earth one who knew the craft of the lute like myself; but, when I
heard her, my skill became nothing worth in mine eyes.'.? ? ? ? ? And eye that knoweth not the sweet of sleep; yet she, who caused My dole, may
Fortune's perfidies for aye from her abstain!.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress xv."O king," answered the youth, "if there
have betided thee talk because of me, by Allah, by Allah the Great, those who have brought on thee this talk from the folk are these wicked viziers,
who devise with the folk and tell them foul things and evil concerning the king's house; but I trust in God that He will cause their malice to revert
upon their heads. As for the king's menace of me with slaughter, I am in the grasp of his hand; so let not the king occupy his mind with my
slaughter, for that I am like unto the sparrow in the hand of the fowler; if he will, he slaughtereth him, and if he will, he looseth him. As for the
delaying of my slaughter, it [proceedeth] not [from] the king, but from Him in whose hand is my life; for, by Allah, O king, if God willed my
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slaughter, thou couldst not avail to postpone it, no, not for a single hour. Indeed, man availeth not to fend off evil from himself, even as it was with
the son of King Suleiman Shah, whose anxiety and carefulness for the accomplishment of his desire of the new-born child [availed him nothing],
for his last hour was deferred how many a time! and God saved him until he had accomplished his [foreordained] period and had fulfilled [the
destined term of] his life.".? ? ? ? ? If slaves thou fain wouldst have by thousands every day Or, kneeling at thy feet, see kings of mickle
might,.Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..? ? ? ? ? When clear'd my sky was by the sweet of our foregathering And not a helper there remained to
disuniting Fate,.?THE THIEF'S STORY.
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